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Minutes of the Meeting Held

May 13, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, May 13, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert B. Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	Hugh Gallagher, DHRC Administrator of Racing

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge 

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Robert Collison, Chief DHRC Investigator

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs
	Dr. John Peters, Commission Veterinarian

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs
	Joseph Strug, Director, Dalare Laboratories

	Dr. Emily Galloway, Commission Veterinarian
	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSBF

	Dr. Annie Renzetti, Commission Veterinarian
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:23 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the April 8, 2008 Minutes as written. Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Old Business
  Morand Appeal

	Morand appeal: Chairman Steele read this into the record. There were no questions or objections; the Commissioners signed the Order. 

	New Business
  Public Hearing Rule 10.2.8.3
Extend Qualifying Rule to 60 Days (per DHRC Rule 7.1.3.3.2)


	The procedures began at 10:58 a.m. The rule was read into the record and verbatim minutes were taken by a court reporter. Discussion included what should be done in the example of a situation where two families have joint ownership of a horse and one of them has been summarily suspended, what limitations the current rules supply, and what discretionary powers the DHRC judges and administration have. It was suggested that partnerships are addressed in any new proposed rule, that one family member should not be penalized if another is under suspension., and whether any changes are needed at all, given the language of the current rule. The application of the rule may need to be considered.      Other states’ policies were discussed; it was also suggested that corporations need to be included in any new proposed language; and suggested changes were made to the current language, as the USTA language uses the word “trainer” to indicate a transfer, but not to a new entity. Chairman Steele suggested it go back to Rules Committee for final discussion. Commissioner Brown moved to move this to Rules Committee for discussion, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
Per Mr. DiMario’s May 6th letter requesting the Commission extend the 30-day qualifying rule to 60-days for draws at Harrington Raceway, Commissioner Williamson moved to approve the extension, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.

	Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians
  Judge’s Report

  Lasix barn

  Veterinarian’s Report
  Problem with graphics at HRI
  Autochart at Dover Downs
  Steroids update

  Policy for Human Testing
  Blood Gas Splits


	Presiding Judge Egger had nothing to report; 

Dr. Baldwin attended today in hopes of discussing the moving of the Lasix Barn. This item was not posted on today’s Agenda and therefore can not be discussed. The Chairman invited him to bring this topic to the June Rules Committee meeting 
Dr. Renzetti reported that the Lasix program is still going well; Dr. Galloway reported that they met yesterday to discuss the issue of 45 minutes post race if no urine has been caught. The horses usually urinate within 60 minutes, but occasionally a trainer will approach her and ask to be accommodated. The percentages are now in the 90% range. No further positive tests have been received. Dr. Galloway also reported there was a nationwide backorder on heparin products, which resulted in the pre-hepronized syringes being backordered. Heparin has been obtained in the same concentrations and they will hepronized their own syringes from here on out unless the other syringes become available to the vet market again. Dr. Peters reported that for horses that don’t urinate, their policy is to take an extra tube of blood to spin down at Pennsylvania, so the lab has enough blood. Mr. Strug offered that as long as the samples are handled properly, it won’t matter that DHRC does not have a centrifuge at its track testing facility. 

Commissioner Williamson mentioned that there was a problem for the win last night. Presiding Judge Egger said the graphics have seemed to be a problem since this meet began; some things they have corrected, some of the wrong drivers were put up. They talked to the girl and she had no idea how to fix it. 
Commissioner Brown asked if an Autochart is used at Dover Downs. Judge Egger said no; they are fortunate to have a Charter here who has been doing it for a long time and is very good at it. His chart is the official one. Sometimes there have been dead heats and the horse pops up two separate times. Mr. Boese has pointed out the problems to the owner. The discrepancies are caused by the fact that Teletimer is the official timer for the charts, so the horses can be one or two fifths off, to solve the problem those times are not listed. 
Mr. Strug reported on the three day pharmacological workshop at the University of California, Davis. Attendees came from all over the world; the meeting was very informative. The general feeling is that testing for steroids will eventually be done via blood, as it looks like the more efficient way. The levels are very consistent in blood. A LSMS triple quadropole is needed to do the testing properly. The University of Florida and Cornell are trying both methods. Mr. Gallagher and Commissioner Brown took a tour at Pennsylvania’s lab to see how they were doing the samples. There is no need to adopt the RMTC rule; it has changed twice so far. There was general agreement from the Commission.

..
Mr. Boese asked if there a policy for human testing and the particulars. Mr. Gallagher responded affirmatively and explained that Brian Manges was hired as our new Investigator; some testing will be done for both random and for cause testing. Some people we can test. There are many rumors and much innuendo floating around regarding trainers who are taking illegal drugs. None of the tests taken have shown any evidence that the rumors are true. If any positives are found, the Commission will move forward.

After a description of the current procedures from Dr. Renzetti, it was decided that Commission Counsel with work with Dr. Renzetti and Dr. Galloway to finalize their work over the last month on current testing procedures. Dr. Peters recommended an extra tube of blood be taken for any horses that do not urinate. Mr. Strug added that only a small amount of sample is needed to test EPO, which is always screened for. 

	Public Comment
	None offered.

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 11:30 a.m., Commissioner Brown moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Upcoming Events

  Rules Committee
  Regular Meeting
	06/03/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

06/10/08 10:15 a.m. at Harrington Raceway, Gold Rm. In Casino

	Adjournment


	At 11:36 a.m. having no further business, Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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